
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  13th October 2016
Present:
Councillor James Burton (Chair)

Councillors June Derbyshire, Maggie Don, Clark Mitchell and Mike Tebbutt
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton

(Counties) 

Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)


Lynne Lund 

(Highfield Road)


Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Sandra Nash

(Counties)
Trevor Nash

(Counties)
Victor Woodcock

(Burton Latimer)
Ken Burnage

(Thorpe Malsor)
Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)
Brent Woodford

(Ashley)

Larraine Morland

(Ashley)

Hayley Fountain

(Broughton)

Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Evelyn Odame 

(Athelstan Road)
Reg Carvell

(Leaseholder)

Also Present:
John Conway

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Darren Ibell

(Housing)

Max Salsbury

(Housing)

Heather Brunsdon
(Housing)
Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)

David Pope

(Democratic Services)

16.TF.32
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr David Howes and Jim French.
16.TF.33
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
16.TF.34
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 8th September 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16.TF.35
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
16.TF.24 – Implementation of Sterile Environment Policy

It was reported that preparation was underway for Phase One of the implementation of the Sterile Environment Policy, which was due to go live on 1st November, with information letters delivered to residents. Neighbourhood Managers had visited each block of flats that formed part of Phase One. Although little feedback had yet to be received from tenants, it had been noted that a considerable amount of items had already been removed from communal areas by residents. It was heard that the policy had to be implemented assertively by the council and no exceptions could be made regarding items in communal areas. 

It was noted that the bricking up of under-stairs areas had commenced although there remained a final finish to be applied to improve the aesthetic appearance of the work. 
An issue regarding keys for new fire doors on electric cupboards was raised and would be resolved by officers. 

A brief update was supplied regarding the cleaning of communal areas contract that was currently out for tender. A consultation letter would be sent to residents containing provisional price figures for the service. 
16.TF.36
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
An issue was raised in regard to the showers fitted into council properties that were set with a minimum water temperature of 37 degrees Celsius. It was heard that an engineer from the company supplying the showers would be examining the product before a determination was made whether to continue installing this particular shower going forward. 

Another issue was raised regarding a shower repair contact made by a tenant, who had been told it would take a week until a repair could be undertaken. Details of this situation would be supplied for investigation. 
16.TF.37
TENANCY POLICY REVIEW
	A report and supplementary presentation was provided which afforded tenants the opportunity to consider and discuss key elements of KBC’s Tenancy Policy.
The forum noted that the existing Tenancy Policy had been in place since April 2013 and was a statutory requirement as part of the Localism Act. A decision had been made to opt in to fixed-term tenancies of 5 years, with 2 year tenancies available in exceptional circumstances. It was heard that comprehensive tenancy reviews were undertaken approximately 9 months prior to the end of a tenancy to ensure that tenancies were suitable for both tenant and the council.  

Since April 2013, 661 new tenancies had been given, of which 360 were 5 year fixed-term tenancies. Only 16 2-year fixed-term tenancies had been granted in cases where more intensive tenancy management had been required. The meeting heard that the Housing Team was now reaching the stage where reviews were required for existing 2-year tenancies, with tenants on 5-year tenancies still a couple of years away from review. 
The meeting was advised that the initial Tenancy Policy had only included elements that formed statutory requirements of the Localism Act; however there was now a need to provide additional clarity for officers, tenants and tenant applicants. It was anticipated that reviewing and amending the policy would allow it to become the “go to” housing document containing all housing-related policy.
Suggested areas for addition to the policy included:-

· Right to Improve

· Transfers within stock

· Assignment of tenancies

· Mutual Exchange

· Abandoned properties

· Tenancy Sustainment

· Tenancy Support

· Joint tenancies and amendments
· Decant

· Removal and storage of possessions

· Insurance

· Gas Servicing

· Sterile Blocks

The forum was asked to consider and provide comment on three specific areas for inclusion within the policy review:-
· Pets – consideration of a prescriptive policy for pet owners
· Periodic tenancy visits; and

· Changes to tenancies; sole to joint

Pets

Although the council recognised the benefits of pet ownership, it had to be considered whether certain property types within the housing stock were suitable for responsible pet ownership.
The forum discussed this issue and stated that dogs especially could present a problem in upstairs flats, especially if no carpet had been laid to muffle their movements. It was acknowledged that owner responsibility was key and that a pet ownership agreement could be introduced to ensure that there was effective recourse should issues arise. 

Periodic Tenancy Visits

The forum heard that tenants on fixed-terms tenancies were visited on a regular basis, however longer-term tenants may rarely receive a visit. In order to address this imbalance, a proposal was put forward to add periodic visits to the role of Neighbourhood Manager, which would provide an opportunity to meet tenants and offer the same advice and information available to new tenants. It was anticipated that a rolling 5-year programme would see all tenants visited by their Neighbourhood Manager. 
The meeting heard that the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel (TOSP) had considered this situation and believed that visits could help reduce the number of major voids by detecting any major property issues at an earlier stage. On that basis TOSP considered the proposal to be a good idea.
Overall, tenancy visits for all tenants was considered to be a positive step forward and could prove to be useful for both tenants and Neighbourhood Managers.

Changes to Tenancies; Sole to Joint
The forum heard that this was a difficult issue, with tenants legally not having the right to add others to their tenancy. Presently, KBC allowed the addition of a spouse to create a joint tenancy, however this presented risks as either party could end the tenancy, potentially leaving the former sole tenant homeless. The forum heard that there were a number of examples of a breakdown in a marriage causing serious tenancy issues for the former sole tenant. 
The forum considered that tenants needed to be made aware of the implications of taking on a joint tenancy, with emphasis on the fact that either party could end the tenancy.

It was suggested that a proposed policy be brought back to the November meeting of the forum taking on board comments from the forum. It was noted that prior to any policy review being adopted, a formal consultation period would be undertaken and approval required from the Executive Committee.




16.TF.38 
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL (TOSP) INITIAL SCRUTINY REPORT – RESIDENT INVOLVEMENT AND COMMUNICATION 
A report was submitted that sought a decision from the forum in relation to the Terms of Reference for the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s scrutiny of Resident Involvement and Communication. 
The meeting heard that the topic for scrutiny had been approved by the forum at its meeting on 14th July. Since that date the panel had worked on the scope of the review and created an action plan complete with timescales. A work plan had been drafted and key tasks had been allocated to members of the panel. The panel was ready to commence the review and sought approval from the forum to begin its work.

The main objectives of the review would be to understand all the methods of communication currently used by the council to facilitate tenant and resident involvement. Once the effectiveness of these methods had been assessed they could be benchmarked against similar methods adopted by other housing organisations and best practice sought. 
A number of methods that would be used to assess the current communication position were outlined to the meeting. A desktop review would initially take place alongside analysis of the STAR residents’ survey that had been brought to the July forum meeting. Officers and tenants would be interviewed as had taken place during the previous repairs review, with Housing Staff shadowed and mystery shopping tests undertaken.

The forum noted that updates would be supplied on a regular basis with an intention to have completed the review by October 2017.  

RESOLVED
that the members of the Tenants’ Forum agreed the Terms of Reference for the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s scrutiny of Resident Involvement and Communication

16.TF.39
ARCH TENANTS CONFERENCE FEEDBACK
The forum was provided with feedback from Lynne Lund, Sue Shipham and Brent Woodford following their attendance at the annual conference for the Association of Retained Council Housing (ARCH).  
The meeting heard that ARCH represented the council’s interests as a retaining housing authority, providing a lobbying role as well as advocating best practice and listening to the views of tenants. 

Details were provided to the meeting of the key speech made by Ian Williams from Warwick District Council who had highlighted the inevitable impact on tenants as a result of cuts to resources. The conference had heard that the outcome of cuts was either to reduce staff numbers, quality of service and planned improvements or to be more efficient in providing a housing service, identifying areas of wastage and being clear on repair responsibilities. A case study had been provided whereby a leaflet had been produced for tradespeople giving guidance on the principles of working in properties occupied by vulnerable individuals including the elderly, those suffering from dementia or sight loss and hoarders. The distribution of the leaflet was accompanied with a short training course for tradespeople. It was considered that the introduction of a similar scheme in Kettering could be beneficial for service users.
A number of workshops had been offered at the conference and KBC representatives provided feedback on those they had attended.

Lifetime Tenancies

Sue Shipham reported that the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) had presented a workshop on Lifetime Tenancies which aimed to get the best out of social housing by focusing it on those who needed it most for as long as they needed it. Long-term support should be assured and transition to homeownership assisted for those that wished to transition. As part of the Housing and Planning Act 2016, councils now had a duty to provide fixed-term tenancies between 2-10 years in length, or up to the point a child turns 19. Guidance was still awaited from the government, but was likely to indicate tenancies of 5 years in duration being the norm. 
Welfare Reform
Lynne Lund had attended the workshop on Welfare Reform delivered by the Department of Work and Pensions (DWP). The workshop considered the key objectives of Welfare Reform, which was to encourage those on benefits back into work, make work pay and helping those most in need while increasing personal responsibility. The roll-out of Universal Credit (UC) had been discussed and had provided some lively responses from attendees who noted delays in claim processing and the lack of readiness of Job Centre staff in assisting claimants. It was heard that the introduction of UC had seen a major impact on both claimants and rent payments.
Pay to Stay, Right to Buy and Sale of High Value Assets

Brent Woodford provided feedback on the workshop he attended, presented by the DCLG, on the subjects of Pay to Stay, Right to Buy and the sale of High Value Assets (HVA).

He noted that the reasons for the Pay to Stay Policy was to provide an aspect of fairness; lower social rents being focused on those most in housing need, with people on higher incomes contributing a fairer rent for their council property. It was noted that only 1% of tenants nationally would be affected by the policy and following a lively debate at the conference, delegates considered that a number of points relating to the policy still required clarification by the government. 

On the topic of Right to Buy, the workshop asked whether tenants should be encouraged to buy properties when there was an existing shortfall of housing nationally. 
The meeting noted the extension of Right to Buy to Housing Associations, with compensation for loss of profits funded by the sale of council-owned HVAs when vacant. If such properties were not vacant, the government could choose to assess the value of HVA properties owned by councils and require payment to be made (The HVA Levy).

It was heard that networking with other tenant representatives and local authority officers had been of great value, providing ideas on new ways of working in relation to scrutiny and performance issues. Overall, the conference had been a positive and informative day that had also allowed representatives to view their own relationship with the council in comparison with tenant/council relationships across the country.
16.TF.40
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell attended the meeting and presented the monthly HRA Capital Programme report.
It was noted that there were a lot of challenges facing the housing sector, with a number of authorities cutting their capital programmes as an easy cost-saving option. The meeting noted that understanding the KBC housing stock and having a long-term financial plan made it easier to maintain levels of investment. The forum heard that a 5-year capital programme had been presented a year previously enabling the creation of a deliverable 5-year capital programme. It was anticipated that by October 2017, certain contracts integral to the programme could have been secured for 3 to 5-year periods which would provide additional financial certainty and better value for money.
In response to a query about parking enforcement, it was heard that KBC did not have the capacity to enforce car-parking at flats across the Borough although additional parking provision around the Borough was being sought.

Replacement of front doors on Victoria Street in Kettering had been an ongoing issue for some time but it was anticipated that the situation affecting some residents would be resolved and work completed in the next week. 
16.TF.41
CONNECT
The meeting noted that the latest edition was being prepared featuring articles in relation to tenant finances, LifePlan courses and tenancy support. In addition there would be an article on fly-tipping and alternative waste disposal methods such as the bulk refuse collection offered by KBC and details of household waste centres. 
16.TF.42
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that in addition to continuing with the new scrutiny review outlined earlier in the meeting, TOSP had visited major void properties across the Borough, noting that the finished standard of the work was high. 
The panel had examined the council website to understand how it functioned from the point of view of a tenant with no knowledge of the housing system. Keyways processes had also been examined and feedback presented to the Keyways team who had made appropriate changes in response. 

The meeting heard that the next topic to be looked at prior to the November meeting of the forum would be fly-tipping and litter-picking. Further information would be brought back to the forum on this subject.

It was noted that it was important for tenants across the Borough to know that they were being listened to by the council and that their thoughts and comments had a positive impact on housing services.
16.TF.43
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Alfred Street – Washing Lines

It was reported that washing was still being left on lines for several days by certain residents despite Neighbourhood Manager involvement.

Sterile Environment Policy

It was noted that lighting in communal areas within blocks of flats was fire-proof. Existing matting would be removed and replaced with new fire-proof, non-slip matting. 

Housing Options – Presentation

It was noted that at the November forum the Housing Options team would provide a presentation on the subject of homelessness previously provided to Buccleuch Academy students.
Leaseholder Gas Safety Checks

Leaseholders were reminded that gas safety checks were their responsibility and copies of safety certificates were required by the Housing Team

Council Tax Support Consultation

Forum members were encouraged to participate in the Council Tax Support consultation with copies of the consultation document available for completion. 

16.TF.44
PRIZE DRAW


The winner of the prize draw was Larraine Morland.
16.TF.45
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be 10th November 2016
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
Tenants Forum No. 9
13.10.16

